
 
 
 
ROB BONTA      State of California 
Attorney General      DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE  

1300 I STREET, SUITE 125 
P.O. BOX 944255 

SACRAMENTO, CA 94244-2550 
 

E-Mail:  EJ@doj.ca.gov 
 
 August 24, 2023 
 
Julia Descoteax, Senior Planner  
City of Moreno Valley 
14177 Fredreck Street 
Moreno Valley, CA 92553 
 
RE: Moreno Valley Business Park Building 5 Project, SCH #2023080366 
 
Dear Ms. Descoteaux: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on the Notice of Preparation for the Moreno 
Valley Business Park Building 5 Project. While the logistics industry is an important component 
of our modern economy, warehouses can bring various environmental impacts to the 
communities where they are located.  For example, diesel trucks visiting warehouses emit 
nitrogen oxide (NOx)—a primary precursor to smog formation and a significant factor in the 
development of respiratory problems like asthma, bronchitis, and lung irritation—and diesel 
particulate matter (a subset of fine particular matter that is smaller than 2.5 micrometers)—a 
contributor to cancer, heart disease, respiratory illnesses, and premature death.1  Trucks and on-
site loading activities can also be loud, bringing disruptive noise levels during 24/7 operation that 
can cause hearing damage after prolonged exposure.2  The hundreds, and sometimes thousands, 
of daily truck and passenger car trips that warehouses generate can contribute to traffic jams, 
deterioration of road surfaces, traffic accidents, and unsafe conditions for pedestrians and 
bicyclists.  Depending on the circumstances of an individual project, warehouses may also have 
other environmental impacts. 

To help lead agencies avoid, analyze, and mitigate warehouses’ environmental impacts, 
the Attorney General Office’s Bureau of Environmental Justice has published a document 
containing best practices and mitigation measures for warehouse projects.  We have attached a 
copy of this document to this letter, and it is also available online.3  We encourage you to 
                                                 
1 California Air Resources Board, Nitrogen Dioxide & Health, 
https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/resources/nitrogen-dioxide-and-health (NOx); California Air Resources 
Board, Summary: Diesel Particular Matter Health Impacts, 
https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/resources/summary-diesel-particulate-matter-health-impacts; Office of 
Environmental Health Hazard Assessment and American Lung Association of California, Health 
Effects of Diesel Exhaust, 
https://oehha.ca.gov/media/downloads/calenviroscreen/indicators/diesel4-02.pdf (DPM). 
2 Noise Sources and Their Effects, 
https://www.chem.purdue.edu/chemsafety/Training/PPETrain/dblevels.htm (a diesel truck 
moving 40 miles per hour, 50 feet away, produces 84 decibels of sound). 
3 https://oag.ca.gov/system/files/media/warehouse-best-practices.pdf. 
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consider the information in this document as you prepare the draft environmental impact report 
for this project. 

Priority should be placed on avoiding land use conflicts between warehouses and 
sensitive receptors and on mitigating the impacts of any unavoidable land use conflicts.  
However, even projects located far from sensitive receptors may contribute to harmful regional 
air pollution, so you should consider measures to reduce emissions associated with the project to 
help the State meet its air quality goals.  A distant warehouse may also impact sensitive receptors 
if trucks must pass near sensitive receptors to visit the warehouse. 

The Bureau will continue to monitor proposed warehouse projects for compliance with 
the California Environmental Quality Act and other laws.  We are available to discuss as you 
prepare the draft environmental impact report and consider how to guide warehouse development 
in your jurisdiction.  Please do not hesitate to contact the Environmental Justice Bureau at 
ej@doj.ca.gov if you have any questions. 

 
 

Sincerely, 
 

 
CHRISTIE VOSBURG 
Supervising Deputy Attorney General 

 
For ROB BONTA 

Attorney General 
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